 COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

September 24, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on September 24, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:

Mayor Ed Beasley
Charlie Johnson, Councilman
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Elliott Jones, Councilman 

Eddie Billings, Councilman
Morris Tate, Engineer

Mike Jones, Attorney 

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector

Michelle Royals, Engineer

Barrett Leverette, Editor
 
Visitors:


Dianne Oliver


David Sadler


Jamal Thomas





Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilman Smith to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Councilman Billings to say a prayer. 
The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of September 10, 2018. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilwoman Smyth seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

The mayor asked Mr. Jones for an update on the Verizon lease. Mr. Jones stated the last email he received was put in the council packets. Councilman Jones made a motion to accept the agreement with Verizon to convert the Land Lease Agreement to an Option and Lease Agreement. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.
The mayor stated the council has the choice of staying with RDS (AVENU) or changing to the State to collect the city sales tax. Councilwoman Smyth suggested if the council postponed the decision to make a move for the next fiscal year we would have some finite numbers to consider with the 1.40% and the audit verses the 2% with the State next year. Councilwoman Smyth stated that would give some time to see what those numbers would come to on either side to give the council an opportunity to make a better decision.  After some discussion, Councilwoman Smyth made a motion to postpone the moving of the RDS collection system for one year to compare to their percentage plus audit fees to what the State of Alabama Department of Revenue can offer the city as a comparison for next year. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and all was in favor.
Mayor Beasley stated everyone had a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Mr. Tate reported routine work was performed. Councilman Smith reported the pine tree at Memorial Park is dead. The mayor asked Councilman Smith to get with Mr. Flynn with the electric department to see what he can do. Mayor Beasley stated if our electric department can’t remove the tree we will get an estimate from Pettie Tree Service.
The mayor called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. 

Mayor Beasley reported the police department made two felony arrest last week, four aggravated assault and one domestic.
Councilman Johnson reported there was a fishing tournament at the lake last weekend. There was not enough participation for the fall program at the park. The staff is maintaining the facilities.

Councilwoman Smyth stated Mr. Benton and his wife left Sew American and opened their own shop up town next to the ice cream shop. Councilwoman Smyth stated she was in the outlet at Sew American earlier this week. The outlet was full and open for business but not sure what the plan is for Sew American.
Councilman Smith stated everything is running smooth with the Fire Department. There was an accident yesterday between Ferrene Dirt Road and Cantlow Road where a lady was partially ejected and life flight was called.

Mr. Neal stated he received a request by phone today from Brad Butler. Mr. Butler has already had one architect, one building structural engineer, and three contractors to back out on him in fixing his building downtown. Mr. Butler requested when there are parades if the city would barricade the area of the sidewalk off in front of his building.  Mr. Butler said he knows it’s dangerous and he is going to keep trying to find someone to repair the building. Mr. Neal reported the 60 days given to Mrs. Evans and her son have passed to clean up their property. Mr. Neal stated the next step is to issue a summons to appear in municipal court. 
The mayor reported he and city hall had approached Troy Cable about changing service from Centurylink. Mayor Beasley stated he asked the clerk to contact Centurylink to see if they could match Troy Cable’s rates and if so, we would consider staying with them. Centurylink was able to come down $4,200 a year.
Mayor Beasley stated the council had a copy of the proposed 2018-19 budget in their packet. The mayor asked the council if there were any changes that needed to be made. Mayor Beasley stated he thought Mr. Tate did an excellent job on preparing the budget. Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the 2018-19 budget as presented. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and the motion was unanimously approved.


The mayor presented the council with Resolution No. 092418 to exempt OCAP from the City of Luverne Sales and Use Tax. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve Resolution No. 092418. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and all was in favor. The resolution is as follows:

RESOLUTION NO. 092418

A RESOLUTION EXEMPTING THE COMMUNITY ACTION PROGRAM OF LUVERNE

 FROM THE CITY OF LUVERNE SALES AND USE TAX

WHEREAS, the Alabama Legislature has enacted Act 2014-407, which grants the Community Action Program of Alabama an exemption from paying or collecting state sales and use tax effective July 1, 2014; and


WHEREAS,  Act 2014-407 provides that the sales and use tax exemption for the Community Action Program of Alabama and its member agencies shall not apply to county or municipal sales and use taxes unless approved by resolution of the respective local governing body; and


WHEREAS, Alabama Code Section 11-51-210(e) requires the city to notify the Alabama Department of Revenue of any local tax or amendment to an existing local tax levy at least 30 days prior to the effective date of the change; and


WHEREAS, the exemption from paying or collecting city sale and use taxes granted to the Community Action Program of Alabama and its member agencies is an amendment to the City’s Sales and Use tax levy warranting notice to the Alabama Department of Revenue as provided in Alabama Code Section 11-51-210(e).


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF LUVERNE, ALABAMA, that effective November 1, 2018, the governing body does hereby grant the Community Action Program of Luverne, Alabama an exemption from the city sales and use tax.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that copies of this Resolution shall be immediately forwarded to the Alabama Department of Revenue in compliance with Alabama Code Section 11-51-210(e).


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that copies of this Resolution shall also be immediately forwarded to the Community Action Association of Alabama.


ADOPTED AND APPROVED THIS 24TH day of September, 2018.

Mayor Beasley advised Mr. Howard, Principal of Luverne School requested a homecoming parade permit for October 19, 2018 at 1:30 p.m. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the parade permit. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously in favor. 

Mr. Jones reported he contacted the ABC board after the last council meeting asking if there was anything additional that the city needed to do in regards to the draft beer. Mr. Jones stated he forwarded them a copy of the minutes and the act that the county did their resolution under. Mr. Jones stated ABC board informed him there was nothing else the city needed to do to approve the sale of draft beer.
Mr. Jones stated a copy of Michelle Royals contract as the City Engineer was emailed to all the council. Mr. Jones stated he wanted the council to be aware of what the provisions are to see if they have any questions or comments. The contract will be signed tonight.
The mayor asked if anyone in the audience had any comments. Mr. David Sadler introduced himself stating he was running for the District 25 seat. Mr. Sadler stated he was running on the principles of restoring hope and self-worth through faith. Mr. Sadler discussed trying to figure out how the state and local government can work together. Mr. Sadler thanked the mayor and council for giving him time to speak. Mr. Jamal Thomas stated he was Mr. David Sadler’s campaign manager and also a local business owner in Montgomery. 

Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilwoman Smyth seconded the motion.
Meeting was adjourned.

